training needs are met in the reduced time available for specialist registrar training. It can be difficult to balance training needs with the clinical demands in placements. The information from the audit helped trainees to set boundaries and say 'no' to certain types of cases that were meeting clinical, rather than training, needs.

Some trainees had high point and annual case-loads. This was discussed at length at the audit presentations. It was felt that high case-loads were acceptable if the trainee concerned felt this to be a useful training experience and if it did not prevent the trainee from meeting other essential training requirements. Numbers of cases seen does not accurately reflect the workload involved. Some cases, for example routine ADHD reviews or one-off assessments, will take up relatively little clinical time. Smart and Cottrell surveyed training experiences in child and adolescent psychiatry and found a wide variation in point case-loads (Smart & Cottrell, 2000).

Some trainees expressed concerns about revealing details regarding their personal workload because it was difficult to completely anonymise the data. However, the percentage of trainees taking part in the audit increased each year, suggesting that trainees found the audit useful. Trainees not taking part in the audit included flexible trainees and one trainee who had gained his CCST. There should be caution in interpreting the results as being representative of all the trainees on the Mersey scheme or trainees elsewhere in the country.

As the role and working practices of child psychiatrists continue to change and develop, it is likely that the training scheme and training opportunities will change too. We therefore think that it is important to continue to monitor and audit training. The case-load/case mix audit is an important part of this process.



Declaration of interest

None.

References

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH (1993) Hospital Doctors: Training for the future. The Report of the Working Group on Specialist Medical Training (Calman Report). London: HMSO.

ROYAL COLLEGE OF PSYCHIATRISTS HIGHER SPECIALIST TRAINING COMMITTEE (1999) Child and Adolescent Psychiatry Specialist Advisory Committee Advisory Papers. London: Royal College of Psychiatrists. SMART, S. & COTTRELL, D. (2000) A survey of training experiences and attitudes of higher specialist trainees in child and adolescent psychiatry. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **24**, 302–304.

WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION (1992) Tenth Revision of the International Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems (ICD—10). Geneva: WHO.

*Nicola Sharp Specialist Registrar in Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, Adcote House, Columbia Road, Oxton, Birkenhead L43 6TU, Tim Morris Consultant Child and Adolescent Psychiatrist, Burnley General Hospital, Lancashire

Psychiatric Bulletin (2002), **26**, 215–218

PAUL EGLESTON AND MICHAEL D. HUNTER

Improving the quality of medical reports to mental health review tribunals

AIMS AND METHOD

We aimed to determine, using clinical audit, the effect of implementing national guidelines on the quality of responsible medical officers' (RMOs') reports to the mental health review tribunal (MHRT). We blindly assessed the quality of 50 consecutive reports concerning patients detained under Sections 3 and 37. Twenty-five reports were written before

guidelines were circulated; a further 25 were written following the distribution of guidelines and a checklist with every request for a report.

RESULTS

The quality of reports, as measured by our checklist, significantly improved following the circulation of guidelines.

CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS

Increasing the awareness of guidelines by widespread circulation and the audit process is an effective way of improving the quality of RMOs' reports to the MHRT.

Since the inception of the Mental Health Act (MHA) 1983, the number of applications to the mental health review tribunal (MHRT) by detained patients has risen (Blumenthal & Wessely, 1994). Because tribunals require the responsible medical officer (RMO) to submit a detailed clinical report for each application, report writing has become an increasingly important (and time-consuming) part of everyday psychiatric practice.

Previous literature regarding the quality of reports has, for the most part, offered expert opinion as to which points should specifically be included by RMO authors (Woolf, 1991; Langley, 1993). Audit has demonstrated that the majority of reports do not address the basic criteria for detention required by the MHA (Ismail et al, 1998) but that improvement might follow the formulation of local guidelines (Davison & Perez de



original papers

Albeniz, 1997). The previous studies have been limited by the absence of agreed national criteria, on which to base standards, and by unblinded research methodologies that may have allowed the introduction of bias during appraisal of report quality.

Recently, and for the first time, comprehensive report-writing guidelines have been circulated by the MHRT (Regional Chairmen of the MHRT for England and Wales, 2000) after consultation with the Royal College of Psychiatrists. These provide guidance as to what the MHRT finds useful in RMOs' reports. We aimed to determine, using clinical audit, the effect of implementing the national guidelines on the quality of RMOs' reports to the MHRT. We hypothesised that the introduction and circulation of guidelines in our NHS trust would be associated with an improvement in the quality of reports.

Method

Setting

Sheffield is a large city in the north of England with a population of 600 000. Adult mental health services are arranged into four geographic sectors, each served by a community mental health team, day services and a psychiatric in-patient ward. The other in-patient services cover old age psychiatry, forensic psychiatry, rehabilitation, substance misuse, psychiatry of learning disability and child psychiatry. The total number of detentions under the MHA in Sheffield during the year April 2000 to March 2001 was 679, with 280 under substantive 'treatment' sections. One hundred and fifty patients were detained under Section 3 between April 2000 and October 2000, with a further 99 detained under Section 3 during the period November 2000 to March 2001. In the 12-month period of April 2000 to March 2001 there were 31 patients detained under Section 37 (with 27 of these additionally restricted by Section 41). The 27 restricted patients either had a Section in place prior to April 2000 or were placed on a Section 37 during the period of April 2000 to October 2000 (a restricted Section 37 is not renewed by the RMO). The four unrestricted Section 37 patients were all placed on the Section, or had the Section renewed, during the April 2000 to October 2000 period. One hundred and six of those detained under Sections 3 or 37 appealed to the MHRT, with 62 tribunals actually taking place, the others being cancelled owing to the patient withdrawing the application or being re-graded to informal by the RMO before the tribunal date.

The study

The audit took place between July 2000 and February 2001. At the outset, we derived a checklist of 18 criteria from the MHRT guidelines. Criteria were chosen following discussion with RMOs at the trust's medical audit meeting. We chose criteria that could be applied to any report, regardless of the individual clinical circumstances. Reports were included in the audit if they related to a patient detained under Section 3 or 37. Patients detained

on Section 2 and other Sections were excluded (because the short notice for these tribunals can lead to the MHRT accepting an oral report from the RMO).

During a pilot phase, interrater reliability was checked. Two raters (P.E. and M.D.H.) independently assessed five randomly selected reports using the checklist. Then the pre-guidelines sample of 25 (22 Section 3; three Section 37) consecutive RMOs' reports between 1 June 2000 and 31 October 2000 was collected.

The intervention stage commenced on 1 November 2000. MHRT guidelines were circulated with every request for a report. Our checklist (effectively a simplified version of the guidelines) was also circulated with report requests. A post-guidelines sample of 25 (22 Section 3; three Section 37) consecutive reports was collected between 1 December 2000 and 27 February 2001.

Each of the 50 reports were then randomly allocated to one of the two assessors. Assessors were blind to the date of the report (the date was concealed in such a way that it was not possible to tell from which sample each report was drawn, but it was possible to check that the author had dated the report). Reports were assessed with the checklist of 18 criteria, and each awarded an overall quality score out of 18.

Results

Interrater reliability, in the pilot phase, was good (mean quality scores, P.E. 8.8 (s.d. 3.7) v. M.D.H. 9.6 (s.d. 2.9), Pearson correlation coefficient R=0.99, P<0.001).

The 25 pre-guideline reports were compared with the 25 post-guideline reports. Since the data were normally distributed, we used an independent sample t-test to test the null hypothesis that there would be no significant improvement in the mean quality score following the circulation of guidelines. The mean quality score (out of a possible total of 18) was 11.32 pre-guidelines compared with 14.00 post-guidelines (mean difference 2.68; 95% CI 0.87–4.49; t=2.97; d.f.=48; P<0.005).

The number of reports satisfying each of the individual criteria, before and after the circulation of guidelines, is shown in Table 1. We used Fisher's exact test to test the null hypothesis that the number of reports satisfying each criterion would not increase following the distribution of guidelines.

Discussion

As predicted, the quality of reports improved following our intervention. The specific areas of improvement (seen in Table 1) are of particular interest.

The increased frequency with which RMOs' names appeared in reports resulted from an improvement on the part of junior doctor authors, who had previously tended to state their own name without explicitly identifying the responsible consultant. The other main areas of improvement may reflect increased awareness of

The RMO's report should state	Pre-guidelines (n=25)	Post-guidelines (n=25)	Fisher's exact test
Report date	25	24	_
Section of MHA	22	21	_
Date of Section	12	15	NS
Name of RMO and author's name (if not the same person)	15	23	P=0.009
Name of keyworker	7	17	P=0.005
MHA category of mental disorder	4	7	NS
Diagnosis (ICD-10)	15	23	P=0.009
Duration of illness	19	23	NS
Why in-patient treatment needed	15	21	NS
Why informal treatment not possible	13	20	P=0.036
Why detained (health/safety/protecting others)	16	17	NS
Progress on the ward	24	24	_
Current medication	19	20	NS
Non-pharmacological aspects of treatment	11	15	NS
Patient's attitude to treatment	18	19	NS
Outstanding risk factors	16	18	NS
Effects of immediate discharge	8	18	P=0.005



the Care Programme Approach (inclusion of keyworker's name), themes related to risk management (effect of immediate discharge and reason why informal treatment not possible) and the benefits of diagnostic precision (use of the ICD–10 system; World Health Organization, 1992).

The overall change in quality score was significant but not large (2.68 out of 18; 15% improvement) and it is therefore important to identify those areas where there was room for further improvement. RMOs rarely stated the category of mental disorder under which patients were detained. We propose that this occurred because the classification was not perceived as having clinical significance. It does, however, have considerable legal significance – especially with regard to the issue of whether treatment will bring benefit or prevent deterioration.

Drug treatments were well-reported, but non-pharmacological therapies were not. This may have been because RMOs saw pharmacotherapy as the primary treatment modality or because patients were not receiving non-pharmacological treatments. We think that the latter is unlikely; non-drug treatment is invariably a part of the overall management plan (e.g. occupational therapy) but might not always be conceptualised, by doctors, as treatment *per se*.

The accurate dating of the Section (we accepted date of detention or expiry) also failed to improve following the circulation of guidelines. RMOs might have assumed that the tribunal would be familiar with such details, and hence omit them.

Our method was designed to maximise the reliability and validity of the results. However, we report the findings of an audit cycle, not a controlled trial of an intervention. We cannot 'prove' that the intervention was

responsible for the improvement seen, although it is unlikely that it was not. Any confounding factors, such as differences in the populations of authors or differences in the clinical characteristics of detained patients seeking appeal, would tend to be evenly distributed between the before and after phases. It is noteworthy that each of our sampling periods included the junior doctors' rotational date.

Junior doctors wrote a significant proportion of the reports (under RMO supervision and with countersignature). It is possible that, as the guidelines were circulated to RMOs, they may not always have been passed on to juniors. This means that the effects of the intervention may have been underestimated and would have been larger had RMOs directly compiled all the reports.

Accepting that the improvement seen was significant, but not universal, we consider that, in our NHS trust, the publication of guidelines by the MHRT has been a success. Feedback from RMOs has indicated a secondary benefit – writing reports is quicker and easier when authors know what is expected of them. The local challenge is now to continue the audit process with a specific focus on those areas that did not improve following the first cycle. This is of particular importance because the preparation of an adequate report for the MHRT is not only a legal requirement but also an ethical duty of the doctor to his/her detained patient.

Acknowledgements

Dr Chris Wallbridge and Professor Peter Woodruff for helpful comments, and to Mrs Barbara Mallinson, the Clinical Effectiveness Department and all the RMOs at



Community Health Sheffield for their participation in the project.

References

BLUMENTHAL, S. & WESSELY, S. (1994) The cost of Mental Health Review Tribunals. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **18**, 274 – 276.

DAVISON, P. & PEREZ DE ALBENIZ, A. (1997) Reports prepared for mental health review tribunals and managers' reviews. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **21**, 364 – 366.

ISMAIL, K., SMITH, S. & MADEN, T. (1998) Mental health review tribunal medical reports. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **22**, 615 – 618.

LANGLEY, G. E. (1993) Mental health review tribunals in practice. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **17**, 331–336.

REGIONAL CHAIRMEN OF THE MENTAL HEALTH REVIEW TRIBUNAL FOR ENGLAND AND WALES (2000) Guidance for the Preparation of Medical Reports for the MHRT. London: Mental Health ReviewTribunal WOOLF, P. G. (1991) The role of the doctor in the mental health review tribunal. *Psychiatric Bulletin*, **15**, 407–409.

WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION (1992) The ICD—10 classification of Mental and Behavioural Disorders. Geneva: WHO.

Paul Egleston Senior House Officer in Psychiatry, Community Health Sheffield NHS Trust, *Michael D. Hunter Clinical Lecturer, Academic Department of Psychiatry, The Longley Centre, Norwood Grange Drive, Sheffield S57JT; Honorary Specialist Registrar, Community Health Sheffield NHS Trust

Psychiatric Bulletin (2002), 26, 218-221

ROSS HAMILTON, PETER GORDON AND SIMON NAJI

Service innovation: the first year of a brief psychiatric screening clinic in primary care

AIMS AND METHOD

To introduce a monthly screening clinic for new patients referred to the community mental health team with less severe mental health problems.

RESULTS

Sixty patients were selected for screening in the first year. Their non-attendance rate of 48% was more than double the rate for all new patients. We did not diagnose severe mental illness in any patients on first assessment or during the 6 months of follow-up.

CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS

Patients referred from general practice with minor psychiatric morbidity may have particularly high rates of non-attendance. The brief screening clinic model offered us considerable savings in consulting time. The outcome for our service is shorter waiting times for patients with more severe mental health problems.

General adult psychiatrists report increasing case-loads (Mynors-Wallis, 2001) and plummeting morale (Deahl & Turner, 1997). The case-loads of consultants in community mental health teams (CMHTs) have been described recently as too large for responsible medical officers to exercise their statutory duties (Tyrer et al, 2001). In addition, the number of new referrals to psychiatric outpatient clinics reportedly increased by 13% in England and Wales between 1987–1988 and 1997–1998 (Harvey et al, 2000), with 38% more recorded non-attendance in that time period.

There is evidence that referral decisions dictating pathways to care for people with mental health problems are not based upon the diagnosed mental health problem (Morgan, 1989). Furthermore, there is recognition of the growing tension at the interface between mental health services and primary care as to roles and referral criteria (Gask et al, 1997). A recent survey of more than 200 mental health professionals (psychiatrists, general practitioners (GPs) and psychologists) (Ogden & Pinder, 1997) implies that referral guidelines may in fact be detrimental. No consensus among professionals could be reached in this study as to who was the appropriate practitioner to deal with the vast majority of mental health problems.

From this backdrop, and in the face of annual increments in new referrals to our own CHMT, we sought to introduce a brief screening clinic for selected referrals from GPs to our service. The concept of triage in emergency psychiatry has recently been described (Morrison et al, 2000), suggesting that it is an effective method of introducing flexibility of response and encouraging continuity of patient care. We have previously described our own views on pathways to care for out-of-hours psychiatric referrals (Gordon & Hamilton, 1997). However, the following study concentrates on 'triage' within routine referrals to a CMHT.

The study

Our CMHT accepts referrals from all GPs in the towns of Peterhead and Fraserburgh in Aberdeenshire (population 37 653). Those towns are recognised as the most deprived areas of Grampian (McLoone, 2000).

From 1 June 1999 until 31 May 2000, all new patient referrals from GPs to the team were considered for allocation to the screening clinics. At the referral allocation meeting, and using the GP's referral letter and any previous psychiatric case records, an attempt was made to identify patients from the general pool of referrals